State of Connecticut

Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) to BESB

DRAFT MINUTES
September 21, 2022
Members Present: Mr. Gary Allen, Mr. Scott Baecker, Ms. Enaida Mendoza, Ms. Kendra Valente, Mr. Jay Brown, Mr. John McNickle, Ms. Deborah Reed, Mr. Dennis Regan, Mr. William DeMaio, Ms. Jennifer Jenkins, Ms. Lucretia Jones, Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Ms. Beth Reel, Mr. John Carnemolla
Others Present: Interim Director Cheryl Cepelak, Mr. Andrew Norton, Ms. Mary Burgard, Mr. Zachary Moore, Mr. Jonathan Alberto, Ms. Shannon Heisey
Members Absent: Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Frank Buonomo, Mr. Frank Losquadro, Ms. Nicole Rico-Serrano
 

Welcome and Introductions:

Call to Order: Chairman Allen called the meeting to order at 10:02 a.m.
Public Comment: None

Old Business

Review and Approval of Minutes from the June 22, 2022 Meeting: 

Mr. Magalnick stated that he was not present at the previous meeting and requested that the following information be noted related to topics discussed at that meeting. 

Mr. Magalnick believes that the content covered in the conferences attended by Chairman Allen and himself prior to the previous meeting should be noted. 

Mr. Magalnick stated that over approximately $300 million was allotted to be spent on Vocational Rehabilitation programs throughout all 50 states and more than half of that was returned to the federal government. Mr. Magalnick stated that the guidance provided at this conference was that if states are having trouble spending money they should reach out to the federal government for additional guidance. 
Regarding the Randolph Shepard Act, it was discovered during the pandemic that Business Enterprise Programs (BEP) were not maintaining financial records appropriately related to vending machines in government buildings.

Additionally, BEP programs should have the first right to vending machines on government property which called into question electric car charging stations at rest stops. Discussion is occurring on this topic between the Department of Education (DOE), Department of Transportation (DOT), and state labor administrators. 
Mr. Magalnick will be distributing notes he has taken at the conferences he attended to the council. 

Mr. DeMaio stated that while this information is beneficial, it should not be included in this portion of the meeting. Mr. DeMaio requested this information be included in a more appropriate portion of the meeting minutes.
MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Reed and seconded by Mr. McNickle to adopt the June 22, 2022 minutes. The motion carried unanimously. 

Workgroup Reports

Membership: Ms. Burgard reported that currently there are two vacancies in the categories of Workforce Investment Board and the Department of Labor. There is a candidate who needs to follow-through and fill out their application for the Department of Labor category, Ms. Burgard will follow up with this individual. 
Ms. Burgard reported that Ms. Jenkins has rejoined the council after being absent representing the category of Client Assistance Program, or Disability Rights. Ms. Jenkins’ membership is still valid. 
Ms. Jenkins clarified that an additional candidate to represent Disability Rights will also be appointed in case of a future lapse in representation. 
Finance: Mr. Baecker reported that since the last meeting in June, the SRC has paid membership dues for the Council of State Administrators for Vocational Rehabilitation (CSAVR) and the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind (NCSAB). These dues totaled $3,316.56. An Orbit Reader braille display and notetaker for the technology lab was purchased for $1,524.00. An OrCam was purchased for the technology lab for $3,825.00. A Reveal portable CCTV was purchased for the technology lab for $4,743.15. The total expenditures for the quarter are $13,408.71. 
Mr. Magalnick asked, regarding the Orbit Reader and the OrCam purchased, if they are the same devices referred to in the last meetings fiscal reporting.

Ms. Burgard stated that there may be some overlap in reporting and that she is aware of only one OrCam that was purchased for the technology lab. Ms. Burgard offered to investigate this and provide clarifying information. There may have been reporting that was included as a part of both the September and June reports because of the purchasing process and the impact of staffing difficulties.  

Mr. Baecker reported that there is a discrepancy in the cost recorded for the Orbit Reader. The June report reflects a cost of $1,424.00 and the September report reflects $1,524.00.
Ms. Burgard responded that this is a duplicate in reporting. The original purchase order for this device had to be adjusted for the higher price of the device. The reporting for June was likely prior to payment at the original purchase order amount, the reporting for September reflects the adjusted purchase request and the higher price actually paid for the device.

Mr. Magalnick asked if this financial reporting is strictly for the Vocational Rehabilitation program or if it includes purchases for individual clients. 
Ms. Burgard clarified that the provided report is related to the strategic planning funds associated with this council. These are not items purchased specifically for clients. 

Consumer Satisfaction: Ms. Burgard reported that a new memorandum of agreement (MOA) needs to be completed with Central Connecticut State University (CCSU) to complete the survey. This will likely not be done, if there are changes to the previous MOA, until a new fiscal manager starts although they have been hired. 
Ms. Burgard reported that there has been discussion related to changing the current survey. One option is to alter the current survey which will impact the quality of the longitudinal data being collected. The second option would be to keep the original survey and add a supplementary second survey. The first survey could continue to sample those clients who have had successful case closures, while the second survey could gather data from clients enrolled in active services. 
If the goal is to survey clients who are not successfully closed, an additional survey would need to be conducted. 

Ms. Burgard has been in discussion with Ms. Diana Cohen at CCSU to discuss the best way to move forward with a new survey of actively enrolled clients. One suggested way of collecting data would be to conduct a quarterly survey sent out to one specific group of clients at a time. 
Ms. Reed stated that surveying people in the program quarterly would have value. Ms. Reed also feels that it needs to be determined what the criteria within the survey should be to gain insightful information.

Chairman Allen stated he believes there should be two surveys, one for successful closure and one for active participants.

Interim Director Cepelak stated that a workgroup should be created to compile suggestions and create a document that can be shared with Interim Director Cepelak, Commissioner Amy Porter, and Ms. Burgard so that an appropriate course of action can be taken.

Interim Director Cepelak reported that a new Fiscal Manager will be starting on October 7, 2022 who can help to facilitate the creation of a restructured memorandum of agreement. 

Interim Director Cepelak noted that Diana Cohen of CCSU suggested that if the council would like to survey a group that is not currently part of the survey, a second survey should be conducted to ensure the integrity of the data already collected.

Mr. Magalnick stated that he would like to see a workgroup created to address this topic. 
Chairman Allen agreed that a workgroup should be created and requested a volunteer to lead the workgroup.

Chairman Allen, Ms. Reed, Mr. Magalnick, and Ms. Jenkins volunteered to participate in a customer satisfaction survey workgroup. 

Interim Director Cepelak thanked those who volunteered to participate in the workgroup and asked that the group meet over the next couple of weeks and submit information to Interim Director Cepelak by mid-October so that action can be taken on the new restructured memorandum of agreement, if possible. 

New Business 

VR Success Story: Mr. Alberto introduced Shannon Heisey. In his introduction, Mr. Alberto shared that he and Ms. Heisey have worked together since 2015. Due to the pandemic, they worked together to find remote opportunities. They found an opportunity at Quinnipiac University. Ms. Heisey has recently transitioned from a part-time to a full-time position. 
Ms. Heisey was recently interviewed for and hired for a full-time customer service representative position and will be moving out of state to pursue this opportunity. 
Ms. Heisey reported that when she began her job search, she was struggling to make progress. Most jobs she found did not work out. One good thing about the pandemic was that opportunities became remote which increased their accessibility and her opportunity. 
Ms. Heisey went to school at Quinnipiac University. A friend made her aware of a job opportunity where they worked and she applied and was accepted for the position. Ms. Heisey expressed that she is excited for the opportunity and that she has prior experience in customer service. 

Chairman Allen asked what Ms. Heisey’s experience is in customer service. She stated she worked for Prime Star and AT&T through a third-party vendor. Ms. Heisey feels she got her most meaningful customer service experience from Prime Star.

Mr. Magalnick asked Ms. Heisey what was more exciting, the new job or moving across the country. Ms. Heisey reported she is excited for both opportunities and that she already has a friend in the area where she is moving. 
Ms. Heisey reported that this position will provide opportunity in the future. 
Mr. Magalnick asked Ms. Heisey what the biggest challenges finding a position have been. 

Ms. Heisey reported that the biggest challenges she has faced related to the job search are the nerves before job interviews and the nerves waiting to hear after the interview took place. 

Chairman Allen asked what kind of technology Ms. Heisey will need to use at her new position. Ms. Heisey reported she will be utilizing JAWs and a braille display. 
Ms. Heisey shared that another challenge when getting a new position is the unknown of starting something new. 
The council congratulated Ms. Heisey on her success. 

Election of Officers: 
Ms. Burgard noted that elections must be completed yearly. Chairman Allen and Vice-Chair Magalnick were elected in a temporary election. Newly elected positions will become active on October 1, 2022.
Ms. Burgard read the duties of Chair from the SRC by-laws. 

Chairman Allen nominated Mr. Magalnick for Chair of the council. 

Chairman Allen asked for additional nominations. None were made.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Allen, seconded by Mr. DeMaio to elect Mr. Magalnick as Chair. The motion carried unanimously. 

Ms. Burgard read the duties of Vice-Chair from the SRC by-laws.
Mr. DeMaio nominated Mr. Allen for Vice-Chair of the council. 

Chairman Allen asked for additional nominations. None were made.

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Demaio, seconded by Mr. Maganick to elect Mr. Allen as Vice-Chair. The motion carried unanimously. 

Ms. Burgard read the duties of the Secretary from the SRC by-laws.
Ms. Jones nominated herself for Secretary of the council. 

Chairman asked for additional nominations. None were made.

MOTION: A motion was made by Ms. Jones, seconded by Mr. DeMaio to elect Ms. Jones as Secretary. The motion carried unanimously. 

Ms. Burgard read the duties of the Treasurer from the SRC by-laws.

Chairman Allen nominated Mr. Baecker for Treasurer of the council. 

Chairman Allen asked for additional nominations. None were made.

MOTION: A motion was made by Chairman Allen, seconded by Mr. DeMaio to elect Mr. Baecker as Treasurer. The motion carried unanimously. 

SRC Annual Report: Ms. Burgard reported that the SRC annual report is due by the end of December. Chairman-Elect Magalnick will be responsible for ensuring the completion of this report. Ms. Burgard has maintained the data required to create the report. 
Ms. Burgard clarified that BESB will create one section of the report and that the SRC Chair will add to the report. Ms. Burgard will provide a success story and data. 

Interim Director Cepelak requested that last year’s report be provided to Mr. Magalnick for his review. 

Meeting Dates for 2023 (Proposed March 22, June 21, September 20, December 20, 2023): 
Mr. Norton suggested that the September 20 meeting be changed to September 13 in order to not conflict with the Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired.

MOTION:
 A motion was made by Mr. McNickle, seconded by Ms. Jenkins, to approve the 2023 meeting dates of March 22, June 21, September 13, and December 20. Motion passed unanimously. 

Report from BESB Representative
Program Update: Interim Director Cepelak reported that, regarding a new BESB Director, the recruitment process is moving forward. As soon as there is definite information Chairman Allen will be notified. A new Administrative Assistant will be starting this week at BESB. Programs are moving forward with hiring vacant positions. 
Ms. Reed asked what the title of the new BESB Director will be. Interim Director Cepelak stated the title is not technically BESB Director, however; that will continue to be the functional title of the position. 
Ms. Burgard is looking to hire a Rehabilitation Technologist, a Statewide Bilingual Counselor, and a Transition Counselor.

Ms. Burgard stated that Vocational Rehabilitation will be participating in several events this month related to disability awareness for National Employment with Disability Month.
October 14th there will be a disability resource fair in New Britain, CT where BESB will be represented. This fair is being held in collaboration with the Department of Labor (DOL), American Job Centers (AJC), and ADS. Ms. Burgard stated there is a flyer that can be shared for this event that is in circulation and should be on the state website.

On October 15th the Vocational Rehabilitation program will be LEAP Vermont will be presenting, white cane safety will be reviewed, there will be a presentation regarding Aira facilitated by BESB clients, and there will be an orientation and mobility instructor from BESB presenting. 

On October 17th there will be a transition resource fair in Norwalk, CT that the program is participating in as well.

Mr. DeMaio asked if Aira can be promoted more by BESB. Ms. Burgard responded that BESB has meet with Aira and that outreach and a marketing campaign have been discussed. 

Interim Director Cepelak reported that a representative from Aira and the Department of Transportation (DOT) presented at the recent meeting of the Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired. The Aira representatives are willing to present to different groups, such as this one, as well. 
Mr. Baecker noted that Aira public service announcements have been broadcast on CRIS Radio. There have also been Aira specific programs aired on CRIS Radio that can be shared with BESB to distribute and post to the ADS website.
Mr. McNickle reported that he has not received any communication as a former client. He questioned if a list of former clients should be maintained to facilitate communication about events and resources. 
Ms. Burgard reported that she does not know the answer to this question but does distribute information within Vocational Rehabilitation. 

Ms. Burgard reported that adding information and improving the website is something that is being discussed at this time. Going forward there will be a new website designed for the Vocational Rehabilitation program. 

Interim Director Cepelak reported that the administrator of the state website is provided information regarding events to be posted on the state website.
Mr. DeMaio asked if BESB has a budget to pay for advertisement. Mr. Norton reported that there is no budget for advertising. 
Mr. DeMaio strongly encouraged the group to promote a comprehensive marketing and advertising program related to Aira. 
Chairman Allen noted that creating a Facebook group would be a great way to do outreach. Ms. Valente strongly agreed with Chairman Allen.

Ms. Burgard reported there is an ADS Facebook account. 

Mr. Magalnick asked if a list of all the October events can be sent to council members. 

Mr. Magalnick suggested the creation of an outreach workgroup.

Chairman Allen asked if there were any volunteers for an outreach workgroup. Mr. McNickle and Ms. Valente volunteered to help. Mr. Magalnick stated he would reach out to council members after the meeting to explore this idea further.

Legislation Update: Mr. Norton stated that the legislature is not in session. In the last session little got passed that was related to BESB. Mr. Norton noted there was a bill to align state use of the term “service animal” with the federal use of the term. This bill did not pass. 
Report from Chair: Chairman Allen stated he enjoyed being the chairman and is looking forward to his continued work with this council.
Mr. Magalnick thanked Chairman Allen for stepping up as chairman for the last two meetings.

Ms. Reed thanked Chairman Allen and Mr. Magalnick as well. 

Adjournment

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. McNickle, seconded by Ms. Reed, to adjourn. Motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 11:57 a.m. 

Next Meeting: December 21, 2022 at 10:00a.m.
